

Issue No. 410 August 15, 2016

Russian Violations of the INF and New START Treaties

Dr. Mark Schneider

Mark B. Schneider is a senior analyst at the National Institute for Public Policy and a former senior official in the Defense Department.

There is new evidence of possible Russian violations of the INF and New START Treaties. Unfortunately, the Obama administration is not open with the American people about Russian noncompliance, despite the legal requirement under U.S. law, 22 U.S.C. 2593a, for an annual report with "a specific identification, to the maximum extent practicable in unclassified form, of each and every question that exists with respect to compliance by other countries with arms control, nonproliferation, and disarmament agreements with the United States." In 2014, after considerable media pressure, the Obama administration acknowledged "that the Russian Federation was in violation of its obligations under the INF Treaty not to possess, produce, or flight-test a ground-launched cruise missile (GLCM) with a range capability of 500 km to 5,500 km, or to possess or produce launchers of such missiles." Prior to this acknowledgement, State Department compliance reports strongly implied there were no INF Treaty compliance issues. They read, "The Parties to the Treaty last met in the Special Verification Commission in October 2003. There were no issues raised during this reporting period." Even now, the Obama administration has not revealed which Russian cruise missile violates the INF Treaty other than to say that it is intermediate-range. (Congressman Mac Thornberry (R-Texas), chairman of the House Armed Services Committee, has stated this missile is nuclear.) ⁴

The House Armed Services Committee has put Russian noncompliance into some perspective:

According to the testimony of senior officials of the Department of State, the Russian Federation is not complying with numerous treaties and agreements, including the INF Treaty, the Open Skies Treaty, the Biological Weapons Convention, the Chemical Weapons Convention, the Vienna Document, the Budapest Memorandum, the Istanbul Commitments, the Presidential Nuclear Initiatives, the Missile Technology Control Regime, and the Russian Federation has recently withdrawn from the Treaty on Conventional Armed Forces in Europe (CFE).⁵



Information Series
Issue No. 410 | August 15, 2016

We are clearly dealing with a pervasive problem of noncompliance that involves virtually all of the arms control agreements.⁶ Former Under Secretary of State William Schneider has observed, "A half-century of experience with successive administrations confronting Moscow's non-compliance suggests that the Treaty-based approach to nuclear stability is fatally flawed." It is so because our primary negotiating partner has a consistent stark pattern of cheating on agreements reached.

Since the House Armed Services Committee report was issued in 2015, there have been more reports of possible Russian violations of the INF Treaty and the New START Treaty. In December 2015, Brian McKeon, Principal Deputy Under Secretary of Defense, told the House Foreign Affairs Committee that the U.S. objective was to "preserve the viability of the INF Treaty by convincing Russia to come back into compliance with those obligations." Yet, the Obama administration has so far failed to get Russia to comply with its INF obligations, and it appears that Russia will pay no penalty for its violations of the INF Treaty.

Regarding Russian New START compliance, the Obama administration states that there are "implementation-related questions," but it won't say what they are. In 2014, Brian McKeon (then a senior NSC official) stated that in September 2010 the Senate had been informed of a potential compliance issue that "implicated possibly New START, possibly INF." The Obama administration has said nothing more about it. In a response to a question by Bill Gertz about whether Russia was violating the dismantling provisions of the New START Treaty, the State Department even asserted, "The New START treaty forbids releasing to the public data and information obtained during implementation of the treaty....This would include any discussion of the results of inspection activities undertaken by the United States or the Russian Federation." This assertion is an apparent distortion of a Treaty provision which applies only to arms control inspectors. The Treaty states, "The inspecting Party shall ensure that its *inspectors* not publicly disclose information obtained during inspection." (Emphasis added). The Secretary of State is not an arms control inspector.

The original START Treaty had the same provision as New START regarding inspector confidentiality. ¹³ Yet, in 2005, the U.S. Department of State published a compliance report that concluded Russia was violating START Treaty inspection provisions. It stated: "Russian RV [reentry vehicle] covers, and their method of emplacement, have in some cases hampered U.S. inspectors from ascertaining that the front section of the missiles contains no more RVs than the number of warheads attributed to a missile of that type under the Treaty." ¹⁴ Regarding confirmation of missile type during inspections, the report concluded, "Russia prevented U.S. inspectors from exercising their Treaty right to measure launch canisters for SS-24 ICBMs contained in rail-mobile launchers that are located within the boundaries of an inspection site, in contravention of paragraphs 1 and 6 of Annex 1 to the Inspection Protocol." ¹⁵ These conclusions were obviously based upon information provided to the U.S. government by its inspectors.

The U.S. Department of State has a long history of trying to avoid public disclosure of Soviet/Russian arms control violations. Sven Kraemer, Director of Arms Control in the Reagan administration's NSC staff, records, "...new interagency efforts to assess Soviet violations of the SALT II agreement were blocked by the Department of State during 1981," and, after this there were "delaying tactics and resistance within the government bureaucracy, especially in the State Department, ACDA and parts of CIA." 16

In the Obama administration, decisions with regard to public information release on arms control compliance appear to be made on the basis of the administration's perceptions of whether informing the public would advance or hurt its arms control agenda. The 2010 State Department compliance report,



Information Series
Issue No. 410 | August 15, 2016

for example, stated that, "The United States raised new compliance issues since the 2005 Report," ¹⁷ but did not say what they were.

Russian Compliance with the INF Treaty

Current Russian apparent INF Treaty non-compliance issues relate to the core prohibitions in the INF Treaty. For example, Russia has announced that it is developing a hypersonic cruise missile called the Zircon. According to state-run RT, the Zircon has "a rumored range of at least 400km (1,000km, according to other reports)..." RT (and state-run Ria Novosti) reported that the "Zircon hypersonic missiles are already there, and testing from a ground-based launching site has begun." (Emphasis in the original) This may or may not be a violation of the INF Treaty depending on what type of launcher was used. There is also a report that Russia plans to attack U.S. naval vessels with a hypersonic missile launched from the "...Plese[t]sk base of strategic missiles..." Although the described attacks were of INF-range, the report did not identify the type of missile involved which is critical to a compliance assessment. In light of the pattern of Russian arms control violations, Russian development of a hypersonic GLCM with prohibited range is plausible.

Distinguished Russian journalist Pavel Felgenhauer has noted, "According to the defense ministry's *Star TV* channel, Iskander missiles deployed in Crimea can wipe out the US MD [missile defense] base in Romania, but there is a problem: the Tarkhankut Peninsula—the westernmost part of Crimea closest to the base in Deveselu—is still some 700 kilometers away, while the official range of the Iskander-M ballistic missile is 500 km, as mandated by the INF [treaty]. *Star TV* explains: The range of the Iskander may be easily extended 'to several thousand kilometers by using long-range Kalibr cruise missiles (Tvzvezda.ru, November 14, 2014)'." In 2015, the Kalibr was launched 1,500-km to attack Syria from Russian ships. ²² In December 2015, President Putin revealed the Kalibr and KH-101 cruise missiles, used in these attacks, "can be equipped either with conventional or special nuclear warheads." ²³ This suggests another possible compliance problem because a ground-launched Kalibr using an Iskander mobile launcher would be a violation of the INF Treaty which bans GLCMs with ranges of between 500-5,500 kilometers.

In addition, in July 2016, *Interfax*, Russia's main unofficial news agency, reported, "The Bastion coastal defense [cruise missile] system has an operational range of 600 kilometers and can be used against surface ships of varying class and type..." ²⁴ If this report is true, the Bastion would also violate the INF Treaty.

There is some similarity between these types of reports and the early (2008) Russian press reports, which appeared in both state and non-state media, of a Russian GLCM with a range banned by the INF Treaty. These reports were seemingly ignored for years by the Obama administration—until 2014. Michael Gordon, writing in *The New York Times*, said that "by the end of 2011, officials say it was clear that there was a compliance concern." When asked about this story, the State Department press spokesman confirmed it. 28

The intermediate-range GLCM that the Obama administration says is an INF Treaty violation may be only the tip of the iceberg. Since 2007, there have been many Russian press reports that another GLCM, the R-500, has a range prohibited by the INF Treaty.²⁹ In 2014, Pavel Felgenhauer "said the missile (R-500) has been tested at a range of 1,000 km," but the "range could be extended up to 2,000-3,000 km by adding extra fuel tanks." ³⁰ There has been no unclassified State Department compliance report on the R-500. Under Secretary of State Rose Gottemoeller has said the R-500 is not the missile determined to be in violation of the Intermediate Range Nuclear Forces Treaty. ³¹ This statement, however, is not the same as saying that the R-500's range is compliant with the INF Treaty.



Information Series
Issue No. 410 | August 15, 2016

Pavel Felgenhauer has also reported, "...Moscow plans to covertly quit the 1987 treaty on medium and short-range missiles" because the Russian S-300 and the S-400 air defense missiles, the new S-500 air and missile defense interceptor and the Moscow ABM interceptors are nuclear armed and can function as "dual-use...conventional or nuclear medium- or shorter-range ballistic missiles." The surface-to-surface capability of the S-300 and S-400 has been confirmed, respectively, by the President of Belarus and *TASS*, the main official Russian news agency. The INF Treaty contains an exception to allow for missile defense and air defense interceptors missiles used "solely" for air or missile defense, but that exception would be lost if it also had a surface-to-surface role. He Felgenhauer is correct, at least two of the missiles he mentions would violate the INF Treaty. Again, there has been no unclassified State Department compliance report on these missiles.

Russia is also developing the RS-26 Rubezh ballistic missile, an apparent intermediate-range missile masquerading as an ICBM (a possible violation or circumvention of both the INF Treaty and the New START Treaty). According to state-run *Sputnik News* it carries four 300-kt warheads. It may not be able to fly to ICBM range with its normal payload. Russian Government daily newspaper, it has a combat radius from 2,000 km. Once again, there has been no unclassified compliance report by the Department of State. In March 2015, a source in the Russian Defense Ministry told *Interfax*, The Americans have not put forth any official complaints with regards to the RS-26 rocket...

According to Under Secretary of State Gottemoeller, "...the RS-26 ballistic missile is not the missile of INF concern, as some have speculated." 41 Yet, the Obama administration has not prepared an unclassified compliance report or even issued an unclassified legal analysis to support this conclusion. This is important because the INF Treaty was the first Treaty subject to the Biden condition (named for former Senator now Vice President Joseph Biden) which states that a Treaty must be interpreted consistent with how it was authoritatively interpreted to the Senate. 42 During the INF Treaty ratification process, the Reagan administration provided the U.S. Senate an authoritative interpretation of the INF Treaty in a letter by Assistant Secretary of State Ed Fox. According to the Biden condition, this interpretation, if applied to the testing of the RS-26, as described by the Russian government and in the Russian press, would result in the finding of a Treaty violation. 43 State Department handling of the RS-26 issue is apparently the only breach of the Biden condition in U.S. arms control treaty interpretation since it was established in 1988. The only option available to the State Department is either to apply the Fox letter interpretation or provide a compelling legal analysis explaining why it is wrong. It has done neither.

Russian Compliance with the New START Treaty

The Russian RS-26 missile may also be connected to a potential problem with the New START Treaty. Well-connected Russian journalist Viktor Litovkin, writing in state media, reports, "The new [Russian] rail-based missile systems will be equipped with the MS-26 (sic) Rubezh multiple-warhead missile..." ⁴⁴ The problem with this is that Russian rail-mobile ICBMs may not be numerically limited by the New START Treaty because the previous START Treaty mobile launcher definition was changed in New START to exclude rail-mobile ICBMs. ⁴⁵ The Obama administration has stated that it will consider rail-mobile ICBMs as limited by the New START Treaty, but absent a definition that actually captures them, this has little legal basis. The U.S. Senate resolution of ratification for New START makes up a definition that is not contained in the New START Treaty and requires a Treaty amendment to put language on rail-mobile ICBMs into the New START Treaty. The New START Treaty resolution of ratification states, "...an erector-launcher mechanism for launching an ICBM and the rail car or flatcar on which it is



Information Series
Issue No. 410 | August 15, 2016

mounted would be an ICBM launcher," and goes on to require any new Treaty language involving mobile ICBMs must be "considered to be an amendment to the New START Treaty...and will be submitted to the Senate for advice and consent." 46 During the New START ratification process then-Senator Jon Kyle (R-AZ) stated, "It is clear from the [Senate Foreign Relations Committee] report that the language would not cover rail-mobile systems if Russia were to reintroduce them. It is clear we would have to rely upon the Russians' good offices, good intentions, to reach some kind of an agreement with us in the Bilateral Consultative Commission. There are no assurances that will be done." 47 Konstantin Kosachyov, the head of the Russian State Duma's International Affairs Committee, took very strong exception to the effort by the Senate Foreign Relations Committee "to apply the New START Treaty to rail-mobile ICBMs in case they are built." 48

In addition, the December 2015 revelation by President Putin that the Russian KH-101, a 5,000-km range air-launched cruise missile (ALCM), which was supposed to be conventional—only, was actually nuclear capable, ⁴⁹ brings up a number of possible Russian New START Treaty violation issues. Any aircraft that launches a nuclear-capable ALCM of over 600-km range becomes accountable as a heavy bomber under New START. ⁵⁰ In 2012, the commander of the Russian Air Force Colonel-General Alexander Zelin stated that the Su-34 long-range strike fighter would be given "long-range missiles...Such work is under way and I think that it is the platform that can solve the problem of increasing nuclear deterrence forces within the Air Force strategic aviation." ⁵¹ A single test of a long-range nuclear-capable ALCM from a Su-34 would turn all Su-34s into heavy bombers under New START. ⁵² This would dramatically increase the number of delivery vehicles Russia must dismantle in order to comply with New START in 2018. It is obvious that the Russians have no intention of declaring the Su-34 a heavy bomber.

There are also open reports of long-range nuclear ALCMs on the Russian Backfire medium bomber, which raises the same compliance issues as raised by the Su-34.⁵³ Neither the Su-34 nor Backfire compliance issues have been subject to an unclassified State Department compliance report.

In addition, in December 2014, Russian ICBM force Commander Colonel-General Sergey Karakayev said, "There are currently around 400 missiles [ICBMs] with warheads on combat duty." ⁵⁴ Yet, Russia's declared strategic force numbers make it legally impossible for Russia to have more than about 300 ICBMs "with warheads on combat duty." ⁵⁵ The declared number of Russian deployed delivery vehicles in this time period was only in the 515-528 range. ⁵⁶ These numbers must include not only the deployed ICBM force but also the deployed heavy bomber force and the deployed SLBM force.

Indeed, there is now significant evidence that Russia does not plan to comply with the New START limits when they come into effect in February 2018, even ignoring the issue of whether the Su-34 and Backfire are Treaty-accountable heavy bombers. The actual number of deployed Russian strategic nuclear warheads has increased considerably; the Russians are now 185 deployed warheads above the Treaty limit, an increase of 198 since New START entry-into-force in 2011. Ongoing nuclear modernization, particularly mobile RS-24 ICBMs, will further increase the number of strategic nuclear warheads and delivery vehicles Russia will have to remove from accountability to comply with New START. Indeed, even the oldest existing Russian strategic forces, the Delta III ballistic missile submarines, remain operational and one reportedly is undergoing an overhaul, which suggests that Russia plans to maintain them for a significant period of time. According to Bill Gertz, "The Russians are doubling their [nuclear] warhead output, said one [Obama administration] official. They will be exceeding the New START [arms treaty] levels because of MIRVing these new systems'."

Even if Russia were to comply with New START, the actual number of deployed Russian warheads will likely far exceed the stated New START ceiling of 1,550—in part because of the bomber counting rule. State-run *Sputnik News* says Russia will have 2,100 actual deployed strategic nuclear warheads



Information Series
Issue No. 410 | August 15, 2016

under New START.⁶¹ Hans Kristensen and Robert Norris, of the Federation of American Scientists, write that Russia will have approximately 2,500 actual strategic nuclear weapons by 2025.⁶² That conclusion predates Russia's announced a program to build at least 50 new Tu-160 bombers,⁶³ which could push this number to over 3,000 deployed warheads when the bombers are completed. It could go even higher. Russia has announced modernization programs now underway that could circumvent the New START Treaty limits including two bomber types, a rail-mobile ICBM, a nuclear-powered nuclear-armed drone submarine and, reportedly, an air-launched ICBM which either do not count under New START or count at a severely discounted level.⁶⁴

The Obama administration appears not to be pressuring Russia to comply with the INF and New START Treaties. There is no indication that the Obama administration has done anything to close the New START loopholes discussed above. It reportedly may offer Russia a five year extension of the New START Treaty, 65 apparently without resolving any of the outstanding compliance issues or dealing with the circumvention issues. If so, it would limit the options of the Presidents who will be elected in 2016 and 2020. While the reported offer, if made, will likely be rejected by Russia, 66 the mentality behind it explains why U.S. arms control efforts so frequently fail to achieve positive national security benefits: ignoring arms control violations merely ensures more of the same behavior.

In conclusion, Russia's aggressive behavior in the international arena, including its consistent violation of agreements, poses a growing threat to our national security as well as that of our friends and allies. As a 2016 report of the National Institute for Public Policy underscored, "Russian foreign military actions, defense initiatives, markedly expanded conventional and nuclear arms programs, internal repression, and egregious arms control non-compliance appear to be elements of an increasingly assertive and threatening agenda." ⁶⁷ Russian arms control violations are giving Russia military advantages at a time when they are threatening war in Europe and the first use of nuclear weapons. Russia appears to be regaining the capabilities that were eliminated 25 years ago by the INF Treaty and threatening NATO security. In stark contrast, the U.S. continues to comply with the INF Treaty as well as other arms control commitments which the Russians violate with seeming impunity.

As President Obama rightly said in his famous 2009 Prague speech, "Rules must be binding. Violations must be punished. Words must mean something." Even well negotiated arms control agreements such as the INF Treaty have no value absent compliance. Yet Russia seems committed to a policy of non-compliance while Washington largely looks away.

- 1. U.S. Department of State, *Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments* (Washington, D.C.: Department of State, July 2014), p. 8, available at http://www.state.gov.documents/organization/230108.pdf.
- 2. U.S. Department of State, Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments (Washington, D.C.: Department of State, July 2013), p. 8, available at http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/212096.pdf.; U.S. Department of State, Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments (Washington, D.C.: Department of State, August 2012), p. 8, available at http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/197295.pdf.



- 3. Bill Gertz, "Defense Nominee Says US Set to Build INF Missile," *The Washington Free Beacon*, February 6, 2015, available at http://freebeacon.com/national-security/defense-nominee-says-us-set-to-build-inf-missile/.
- 4. Bill Gertz, "Report Shows State Department Lied About Russia Arms Violation," *The Washington Free Beacon*, June 9, 2015, available at http://freebeacon.com/national-security/report-shows-state-department-lied-about-russia-arms-violation/.
- 5. "H.R. 1735 FY16 National Defense Authorization Bill Subcommittee on Strategic Forces," *House Armed Services Committee*, 114th Congress, April 24, 2014, available at http://docs.house.gov/Committee/Calendar/ByEvent. aspx?EventID=103288.
- 6. Keith B. Payne and Mark Schneider, "Russia Always Cheats on Arms Treaties," The Wall Street Journal, August 18, 2014, available at http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/Payne-Schneider-WSJ-8.19.14.pdf.
- 7. William Schneider, "Arms Control: The Lesson of Russia's Serial Treaty Violations," *The Hudson Institute*, September 16, 2014, available at http://www.hudson.org/research/10613-arms-control-the-lesson-of-russia-serial-treaty-violations.
- 8. Brian McKeon, "Prepared Statement," *House Armed Services Committee*, 114th Congress, December 1, 2015," available at http://docs.house.gov/meetings/FA/FA18/20151201/104226/HHRG-114-FA18-Wstate-McKeonB-20151201.pdf.
- 9. U.S. Department of State, *Annual Report On Implementation Of The New Start Treaty* (Washington, D.C.: Department of State, January 2016), available at http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/rpt/2016/255558.htm.
- 10. "Hearing to consider the nominations of: Hon. Robert O. Work to be Deputy Secretary of Defense; Hon. Michael J. McCord to be Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller); Christine E. Wormuth to be Under Secretary of Defense for Policy; Brian P. McKeon to be Principal Deputy Under Secretary of Defense for Policy; Hon. David B. Shear to be Assistant Secretary of Defense for Asian and Pacific Security Affairs; and Eric Rosenbach to be Assistant Secretary of Defense for Homeland Defense," Senate Armed Services Committee, 114th U.S. Congress, February 25, 2014, p. 28, available at http://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/14-08%20-%202-25-14.pdf.
- 11. Bill Gertz, "Russians Violating New START Arms Treaty," *The Washington Free Beacon*, June 9, 2016, available at http://freebeacon.com/national-security/russians-violating-new-start-arms-treaty/.
- 12. U.S. Department of State, *New START Treaty*, Protocol, Part 5, Section V, paragraph 3, available at http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/140047.pdf.
- 13. U.S. Department of Defense, *Protocol on Inspection and Continuous Monitoring Activities*, Section VI, paragraph 2, available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/tc/treaties/start1/protocols/insp_1-6.htm.
- 14. U.S. Department of State, *Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments* (Washington, D.C.: Department of State, August 2005), p. 13, available at http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/52113.pdf.
- 15. Ibid., p. 14.
- 16. Sven F. Kraemer, "The Krasnoyarsk Saga," Strategic Review, Winter 1990, pp. 27, 29.
- 17. U.S. Department of State, *Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments* (Washington, D.C.: Department of State, July 2010), p. 8, available at http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/145181.pdf.
- 18. "Russian Navy to have nigh-unstoppable hypersonic missiles by 2018 report," *RT*, April 20, 2016, available at https://www.rt.com/news/340397-russian-army-goes-hypersonic/.



- 19. "Russia testing 6-Mach Zircon hypersonic missile for 5G subs reports," *RT*, March 17, 2016, available at https://www.rt.com/news/335993-russia-tests-hypersonic-missiles/.; "Russia Test-Firing New Hypersonic Zircon Cruise Missiles for 5th-Gen Subs," *Defense Airspace.com*, March 17, 2016, available at http://www.defense-aerospace.com/articles-view/release/3/172278/russia-tests_fires-new-hypersonic-zircon-cruise-missile.html.
- 20. "Russia sees hypersonic missiles as a counter to current US Naval superiority," *Next Big Future*, June 19, 2016, available at http://nextbigfuture.com/2016/06/russia-sees-hypersonic-missiles-as.html.
- 21. Pavel Felgenhauer, "INF Treaty Increasingly in Danger, as Russia Balks at New Missile Defense Base in Romania," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Volume 13, No. 93 (May 12, 2016), available at http://www.Jamestown.org/single/?tx_tt news[tt_news]=45425&no_cache=1#.VzXNKuSRF0Q.
- 22. "Kalibr: Russia's Naval System Upping Cruise Missile Game." *Strategic-culture.org*, May 24, 2016, available at http://www.strategic-culture.org/news/2016/05/24/kalibr-russia-naval-system-upping-cruise-missile-game.html.
- 23. "Meeting with Defence Minister Sergei Shoigu," *Kremlin.ru*, December 8, 2015, available at http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/50892.; "In the course of the last 24 hours, aircraft of the Russian Aerospace Forces have performed 82 combat sorties engaging 204 terrorist objects in Syria," *Defense Ministry of the Russian Federation*, December 9, 2015, available at http://eng.mil.ru/en/news_page/country/more.htm?id=12071355 @egNews.
- 24. "Russian Navy to get 5 coastal defense missile systems by end of 2016 source (Part 2)," *Interfax*, July 22, 2016, available at http://dialog.proquest.com/professional/login.
- 25. Mark B. Schneider, "Confirmation of Russian Violation and Circumvention of the INF Treaty," National Institute Information Series, No. 360, (Fairfax, VA: National Institute for Public Policy, February 2014), pp. 4-7, available at http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/Confirmation-of-Russian-Violations-of-the-INF-Treaty8.pdf.
- 26. Michael Gordon, "U.S. Says Russia Tested Missile, Despite Treaty," *The New York Times*, January 29, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/01/30/world/europe/us-says-russia-tested-missile-despite-treaty.html.
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. U.S. Department of State, "Jen Psaki Spokesperson, Daily Press Briefing," *State.gov*, January 30, 2014, available at http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/dpb/2014/01/221045.htm.
- 29. Schneider, "Confirmation of Russian Violation and Circumvention of the INF Treaty," op. cit., pp. 5-6.
- 30. Jerome Cartillier and Jo Biddle, "US calls on Moscow to get rid of banned arms," *Yahoo News*, July 29, 2014, available at http://news.yahoo.com/russia-violated-arms-treaty-testing-cruise-missile-us-002749693.html;_ylt=A0LEVj1Ex3VVO9YAtmwnnIlQ;_ylu=X3oDMTEzZWJidTA2BGNvbG8DYmYxBHBvcwMxBHZ0aWQDRkZHRTAxXzEEc2VjA3Ny#.
- 31. "Rose Gottemoeller: We don't want to see action-reaction cycle like we saw during the Cold War," *Interfax*, June 25, 2015, available at http://www.interfax.com/interview.asp?id=600960.
- 32. Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Seeks to Impose New ABM Treaty on the US by Developing BMD," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Volume 7, No. 136 (July 16, 2010), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache=1&tx_ Ttnews[tt_news]=36624.
- 33. Pavel Felgenhauer, "Moscow Is Ready to Supply Iran With Powerful S-300 Missiles," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Volume 12, No. 71 (April 16, 2015), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews[tt_news]= 43800&no_cache=1#.VTgxxpN4d0Q. The article has a link to one of his sources for its surface-to-surface role; it



- was the President of Belarus. Belarus has the S-300 and is presumably aware of its capabilities. See also, "Russian Armed Forces will get five S-400 air defense systems in September-October 2016," *TASS*, February 29, 2016, available at http://tass.ru/en/defense/859641.
- 34. U.S. Department of Defense, *The INF Treaty*, Article VII, paragraph 3, available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/tc/treaties/inf/text.htm#article4.
- 35. Schneider, "Confirmation of Russian Violation and Circumvention of the INF Treaty," op. cit., p. 18.
- 36. Mark B. Schneider and Keith B. Payne, "Russia Appears to Be Violating the INF Treaty," *National Review.com*, July 28, 2014, available at http://www.nationalreview.com/article/383839/russia-appears-be-violating-inf-treaty-mark-b-schneider-keith-b-payne.
- 37. "Doomsday Weapon: Russia's New Missile Shocks and Dazzles US, China," *Sputnik News*, March 9, 2016, available at http://sputniknews.com/russia/20160309/1036002714/russia-missile-shocker.html.
- 38. Jacek Durkalec, "Russia's Violation of the INF Treaty: Consequences for NATO," No. 107 (702), *The Polish Institute for International Affairs*, August 13, 2014, pp. 1-2, available at https://www.pism.pl/files/?id_plik=17932.
- 39. "Баллистическая ракета РС-26 'Рубеж' будет принята на вооружение Ракетных войск стратегического назначения в 2017 году, сообщил РИА Новости источник в российском военном ведомстве," *Rgu.ru*, March 11, 2016, available at http://rg.ru/2016/05/11/raketu-rubezh-postaviat-na-dezhurstvo-cherez-god.html. (In Russian.)
- 40. "Russia's new RS-26 missile not violating New START Treaty, INF Treaty Defense Ministry source," *Interfax*, March 26, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- 41. Gottemoeller, "We don't want to see action-reaction cycle like we saw during the Cold War," op. cit.
- 42. Schneider and Payne, "Russia Appears to Be Violating the INF Treaty," op. cit.
- 43. Ibid.
- 44. Viktor Litovkin, "Trans-Siberian Firepower Russia Just Armed Trains with Nuclear ICBMs," Russia Behind the Headlines, May 17, 2016, available at http://rbth.com/defence/2016/05/17/russia-to-revive-missile-trains-as-us-launch.
- 45. Christopher Ford, "Does 'New START' Fumble Reloads and Rail Mobile ICBMs?," *Newparadigmsforum.com*, April 26, 2010, available at http://www.newparadigmsforum.com/New_Paradigms_Forum/Nuclear_Weapons/Entries/2010/4/26_New _START_fumbles_Missile_REloads_and_Rail-Mobile_ICBMs.html.; Heritage Foundation "An Independent Assessment of New START Treaty," *Heritage Foundation*, April 30, 2010, available at http://www.heritage.org/Research/Reports/2010/04/An.hes-european-defense-system_593839.
- 46. U.S. Senate Resolution of Ratification for the New START Treaty, December 22, 2010, understanding 2b and 2d, available at foreign.senate.gov/download/?id=E4C3A1B3-D023-4F58-8690.
- 47. Jon Kyl, "Treaty with Russia on Measures for Further Reduction and Limitation of Strategic Offensive Arms—Resumed," December 21, 2010, available at https://www.congress.gov/congressional-record/2010/12/21/senate-section/article/s10888-1.
- 48. "Duma committee may decide to reconsider New START Treaty ratification next week," *Interfax*, October 29, 2010, available at http://www.cdi.org/russia/johnson/russia-nuclear-start-treaty-duma-nov-256.cfm.
- 49. Kremlin.ru, "Meeting with Defence Minister Sergei Shoigu," op. cit.



- 50. U.S. Department of State, *New START Treaty*, Protocol, Part 1, definition 23, available at http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/140047.pdf
- 51. "Russian strategic aviation to be reinforced with Su-34 frontline bombers," *Interfax-AVN*, March 19, 2012, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- 52. U.S. Department of State, New START Treaty, Protocol, Part 1, definition 23, op. cit.
- 53. "Tu-22M3 launching a Kh-32 cruise missile," June 27, 2013, available at http://www.youtube.com/watch?v= UtsWTuZQhvQ.; David Cenciotti, "New image of a Russian Tu-22M Backfire with cruise missile emerges," *The Aviationist.com*, December 16 2013, available at http://theaviationist.com/2013/12/16/tu-22-cruise-missiles/.; "Russia's Backfire Bomber Is Back!", *War is Boring*, June 13, 2014, available at https://warisboring.com/russias-backfire-bomber-is-back-2618703120b7#.yt12goy29; Alexander Fedor, "Flexible Strategic Fist," *Oborona.ru*. December 12, 2015, available at http://www.oborona.ru/includes/periodics/armedforces/2015/1214/145317358/detail.shtml. (In Russian.)
- 54. "Some 400 ICBMs are on combat duty in Russia RVSN commander," *Interfax*, December 16, 2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- 55. Pavel Podvig estimated 311 ICBMs were deployed in January 2014. See Pavel Podvig, "Russian strategic forces in January 2014," *RussianForces.org*, January 15, 2015, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2014/01/russian_strategic_forces_in_20.shtml.
- 56. U.S. Department of State, "New START Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Arms," *State.gov*, January 1, 2015, available at http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/235606.htm.; U.S. Department of State, "New START Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Arms," *State.gov*, July 1, 2015, available at http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/240062.htm.
- 57. Mark Schneider, "Russia's Growing Strategic Nuclear Forces and New START Treaty Compliance," Information Series, No. 407 (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, June 21, 2016), available at http://www.nipp.org/2016/06/21/schneider-mark-russias-growing-strategic-nuclear-forces-and-new-start-treaty-compliance/.
- 58. Ibid.; Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "New START Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Russian and US Strategic Offensive Arms (Fact Sheet)," Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, June 27, 2011, available at http://www.mid.ru/brp_4.nsf/0/55016EBF869728C1C32578BD0058B349.; U.S. Department of State, "New START Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Arms," State.gov, April 1, 2016, available at http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/2016/255377.htm.
- **59.** Pavel Podvig, "Project 667BDR/Delta III submarines are alive and well," *Russian Forces.org*, August 12, 2016, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2016/08/project_667bdrdelta_iii_submar.shtml.
- 60. Bill Gertz, "Russia Doubling Nuclear Warheads," *The Washington Free Beacon*, April 1, 2016, available at http://freebeacon.com/national-security/russia-doubling-nuclear-warheads/.; Bill Gertz, "Russia Deployed Over 150 New Warheads in Past Year," *The Washington Free Beacon*, April 6, 2016, available at http://freebeacon.com/national-security/russia-deployed-150-new-warheads-past-year/.
- 61. "New START Nuclear Arms Reduction Treaty Between Russia, US in Details," *Sputnik News*, April 8, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/politics/20150408/1020602118.html.
- 62. Hans M. Kristensen and Robert S. Norris, "Russian Nuclear Forces, 2015," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, Vol. 71, No. 3 (April, 2015), p. 85, available at http://bos.sagepub.com/content/71/3/84.full.pdf+html.
- 63. "Russia to Renew Production of Tu-160 'Blackjack' Strategic Bomber," Sputnik News, April 29, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20150429/1021514706.html.
- 64. Mark B. Schneider, "Nuclear Deterrence in the Context of the European Security Crisis and Beyond," *The Heritage Foundation*, December 21, 2015, pp. 4-5, available at http://www.heritage.org/research/reports/2015/



Information Series Issue No. 410 | August 15, 2016

12/nuclear-deterrence-in-the-context-of-the-european-security-crisis-and-beyond.; Piotr Butowski, "Russia's Air Force 2025," *Air International*, January 2014, pp. 98-99.; "Russia to Revive Nuclear Missile Trains—RVSN Commander," *Interfax*, December 16, 2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.; "Russia Speeds Up Development of New Strategic Bomber," *RIA Novosti*, November 28, 2013, available at http://en.ria.ru/military_news/20131128/185110769/Russia-Speeds-Up-Development-of-New-Strategic-Bomber.html.; "Secret Russian radioactive doomsday torpedo leaked on television," *Telegraph.co.uk*, November 12, 2015, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/russia/11991729/Secret-Russian-radioactive-doomsday-torpedo-leaked-on-television.html.; "Russia to Renew Production of Tu-160 'Blackjack' Strategic Bomber," *Sputnik News*, April 29, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20150429/1021514706.html.

- 65. Josh Rogin, "Obama plans major nuclear policy changes in his final months," *The Washington Post*, July 10, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/global-opinions/obama-plans-major-nuclear-policy-changes-in-his-final-months/2016/07/10/fef3d5ca-4521-11e6-88d0-6adee48be8bc_story.html.
- 66. "'Empty words': Senior Russian MP denounces Obama's proposal on nuclear talks," *RT*, March 31, 2016, available at https://www.rt.com/politics/337850-empty-words-senior-russian-mp/.; "Good Luck With That: Obama Tries to Trick Russia Into Nuclear Disarmament," *Sputnik News*, July 12, 2016, available at http://sputniknews.com/politics/20160712/1042856945/us-new-start-proposal-folly.html.
- 67. Keith B. Payne and John S. Foster, et. al., *Russian Strategy: Expansion, Crisis and Conflict* (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, 2016) pp. xi, available at http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/FINAL-FOR-WEB-1.12.16.pdf.
- 68. Barack Obama, "Remarks By President Barack Obama in Prague As Delivered," *WhiteHouse.gov*, April 5, 2009, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/remarks-president-barack-obama-prague-delivered.

The views in this Information Series are those of the authors and should not be construed as official U.S. Government policy, the official policy of the National Institute for Public Policy or any of its sponsors. For additional information about this publication or other publications by the National Institute Press, contact: Editor, National Institute Press, 9302 Lee Highway, Suite 750 | Fairfax, VA 22031 | (703) 293-9181 | www.nipp.org. For access to previous issues of the National Institute Press Information Series, please visit http://www.nipp.org/national-institute-press/information-series/.

© National Institute Press, 2016